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      DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
            + + + + +
ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD
            + + + + +
             MEETING

    IN THE MATTER OF:

    Jefferson Grill, Inc.
    t/a Macombo Lounge             Protest
    5335 Georgia Ave., NW          Hearing
    Retailer CN - ANC-4D           (Status)
    License No. 771
    Case #13-PRO-00147
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                    January 29, 2014
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    Street, N.W., Suite 400S, Washington, D.C.
    20009, Chairperson Ruthanne Miller,
    presiding.

    PRESENT:
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    NICK ALBERTI, Member
    DONALD BROOKS, Member
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1               P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2                                     (10:00 a.m.)

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Which

4 brings us to Case No. 13-PRO-00147, Macombo

5 Lounge located at 5335 Georgia Avenue, N.W.,

6 License No. 771, in ANC-4D.

7             All right.  Would you introduce

8 yourselves for the record, please?

9             MR. CLAYTON:  Yes, good morning.

10 Robert Clayton on behalf of Macombo Lounge.

11             MS. ROTH:  I'm sorry, I'm Nancy R-

12 O-T-H, Roth, 1104 Jefferson Street, down the

13 street from the Macombo Lounge and I represent

14 my neighbors who signed a petition and

15 designated me as the proxy.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, could

17 you speak up a little, please?  I'm sorry, not

18 everybody heard what you said.

19             MS. ROTH:  I'm Nancy R-O-T-H, got

20 that, Roth.  I live on Jefferson Street, N.W.,

21 1100 Block, which is the same block at the

22 corner of which the Macombo Lounge is.  Some
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1 of the neighbors, all of the neighbors, in

2 fact, have difficulties with some of the

3 effects of that and --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right, okay.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Roth, could

6 you move the microphone closer to yourself?

7             MS. ROTH:  Which is -- this is the

8 microphone?

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  There you go.

10             MS. ROTH:  Sorry.  I was

11 complaining about you all.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, that's all

13 right.

14             MS. ROTH:  Can you hear me now?

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  First of

17 all --

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You can set it

19 down, but just leave it close to you.  Thank

20 you.

21             MS. ROTH:  Okay.  I'm a neighbor

22 of the Macombo Lounge, a number of the



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 4

1 neighbors have asked that we --

2             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Ma'am, we

3 don't want to hear the case.

4             MS. ROTH:  -- protest the license.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So let

6 me ask you, you represent a group of seven?

7 Is that correct?

8             MS. ROTH:  Seven or eight or

9 something, yeah.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So my

11 notes indicate that your group was granted

12 conditional standing on December 2nd and that

13 two more must appear at the Status Hearing to

14 be granted full standing.

15             MS. ROTH:  I'm sorry to tell you

16 that the communications I'm having, it's been

17 very hard to understand.  If the neighbors

18 have designated a proxy, why is it necessary

19 that they show up?  Help me understand,

20 because I really --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

22             MS. ROTH:  -- don't understand.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's --

2             MS. ROTH:  I haven't been able to

3 get an answer.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let me

5 just tell you.  It's because that's what the

6 rules provide and, you know, you may not like

7 that, you may not think that --

8             MS. ROTH:  It's not --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- makes

10 sense.

11             MS. ROTH:  -- a like or not.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

13             MS. ROTH:  It's an understanding.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, yeah,

15 okay.  So the rules provide that they have to

16 show up in person either at Roll Call or at

17 the Status Hearing.

18             MS. ROTH:  Well, they did.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Which has to

20 be a group of five.

21             MS. ROTH:  There were four of us

22 at Roll Call.  It is greatly difficult for all
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1 the neighbors to take time off of work to come

2 to one of these things and sit here

3 indefinitely.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  I

5 know.

6             MS. ROTH:  But I'll do my best.

7 As it is now, we have not had a chance to even

8 meet because of inclement weather and

9 Government closures.  So it -- you know, we

10 are just here to tell you there is no status,

11 because there has been no moving.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,

13 there is an issue here of standing, because

14 you didn't have five at either place.  But I

15 want to -- there is an issue of whether you

16 will be able to have standing, at this point.

17 But I also want to ask one other question

18 before the Board reaches that question or

19 addresses it.

20             My notes indicate that the ANC is

21 a party also.

22             MS. ROTH:  Yeah, I don't know
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1 where --

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Has any --

3             MS. ROTH:  -- Mr. Akins is today.

4 I thought he would be here.  We have been in

5 communication.  I don't know what happened.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Again,

7 we have a choice here to pass and come back in

8 the event the ANC comes here, otherwise we are

9 looking at dismissal.

10             MS. ROTH:  Dismissing the protest?

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  May I ask some

12 questions?

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Roth, were

15 you present at the Roll Call Hearing?

16             MS. ROTH:  I've been present at

17 every hearing, sir.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And were

19 you given instructions on who should appear?

20             MS. ROTH:  I got instructions

21 really by mail and I wrote an email asking for

22 clarification.  And I was told my
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1 understanding that there was an either/or

2 situation.  Either you show up or you

3 designate a proxy, that was my understanding,

4 that that was correct.  So if that is correct,

5 I don't follow why, if you designated a proxy,

6 you need to show up yourself.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

8             MS. ROTH:  Especially if it's a

9 great difficulty, --

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, Ms. Roth, I

11 don't know what --

12             MS. ROTH:  -- sir.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- the outcome

14 here is going to be.  But if you are

15 dismissed, you have the ability to appeal for

16 reconsideration.  And if you -- but wait.  If

17 you do, I would suggest that you go to the

18 transcript for the Roll Call to show that you

19 were given unclear instructions.  Otherwise,

20 I have to assume that our representative made

21 clear representation as to what our rules and

22 policies are.



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 9

1             MS. ROTH:  Are you going to

2 dismiss me?  Is that what you are going to do?

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  There is very

4 likely going to be a Motion to Dismiss,

5 because we haven't had five people appear to

6 show that -- for standing under the rules.

7             MS. ROTH:  I'm glad to show --

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What Mr.

9 Alberti has --

10             MS. ROTH:  -- you all the

11 communication I have had.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What Mr.

13 Alberti is saying is that the rules also

14 provide for you to file a Motion for our

15 Reconsideration of that, which we would do.

16             MS. ROTH:  I'm very disappointed.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  However, we

18 don't have the ANC here, so do we -- they

19 would be dismissed as well for failure to

20 appear, unless we --

21             MS. ROTH:  We haven't even had a

22 chance to meet and talk and you are going to
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1 dismiss?

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, let me

3 repeat this.  Okay?

4             MS. ROTH:  What?

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let me repeat

6 for you.  It's a dismissal with an opportunity

7 for you -- it would be a dismissal with an

8 opportunity for you to request our

9 reconsideration of it for good cause or --

10             MS. ROTH:  Can I ask you to wait

11 to dismiss until we have had a chance to talk?

12 We have had inclement weather.  We have had

13 D.C. Government closure.  We have had two

14 opportunities that we were not able to keep.

15 Why won't you let it go forward long enough to

16 let us talk?

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  They can enter

18 into a settlement agreement at any time.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  May I explain it

21 to her?

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, okay.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Roth, and

2 this is also to you, Mr. Clayton.  Hopefully,

3 your client will be willing to cooperate with

4 the neighbors, that's my hope.  You do not

5 have to have a protest to enter into a

6 settlement agreement.  A settlement agreement

7 can be entered into at any time.  All right?

8             So if you don't have standing, it

9 does not preclude you from entering into a

10 settlement agreement.  Hopefully --

11             MS. ROTH:  Except there is nothing

12 behind it.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- now --

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Excuse me.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Now, hopefully,

16 the licensee, in this case, will cooperate

17 with the neighbors and begin negotiations and

18 hopefully the outcome of that would be a

19 settlement agreement.

20             MS. ROTH:  Well, I can see why you

21 would like that to happen, but we have had 20

22 years and told by all the neighbors that have
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1 lived there for a long time, including many of

2 the businesses, of trying -- the last time

3 this was tried, there was no ability to reach

4 a settlement with this applicant.  And I don't

5 see why you want to take an optimistic point

6 of view about it, honestly, unless there --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I guess --

8             MS. ROTH:  -- is some sort of

9 reason and motive to the applicant to sit down

10 and listen to us.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'll

12 address that, but go ahead, Mr. Clayton.

13             MR. CLAYTON:  As soon as we found

14 out about the protest --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Would you --

16             MR. CLAYTON:  -- I would like to

17 note for the record that I sent an email

18 directly to Mr. Lamont Akins on November 14th

19 asking to speak with him about the nature of

20 the protest, if possibly we could work out a

21 resolution.  So I did reach out to him.  I

22 received no response whatsoever.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

2 right.  Let me just say this.  We are not

3 going to get into negotiations or anything,

4 but I just want to clarify that if we dismiss

5 you and the ANC, the rules provide for you

6 that you can file a Motion for

7 Reconsideration.

8             So it's not like it's over yet.

9             MS. ROTH:  Dismiss our protest and

10 they get their license?  Is that right?

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, not that

12 quickly.  You have time to file a Motion for

13 Reconsideration if we dismiss you.  So all

14 that takes time.  And they can respond to the

15 motion or whatever and then we would issue a

16 written order.

17             So you will have an opportunity to

18 make your remarks whether you didn't know,

19 inclement weather, whatever it is, and the

20 Board will consider that, at that time, and

21 then make a final decision.  So --

22             MS. ROTH:  I have an email -- I'm
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1 having a hard time understanding you.  It's

2 partly because I have a hearing deficit, so

3 let me make sure I understand what you are

4 saying.

5             There will be time before the

6 license is granted for the neighbors to meet

7 with the representatives of the applicant, but

8 the result is not enforceable, because we have

9 been dismissed or help me understand.  I'm

10 very sorry.  It's hard for me to understand

11 the process.  Sorry.  Can you help me?

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  This

13 is a renewal application.  They are operating

14 now currently, correct?  Okay.  So it's a

15 status quo.  You have applied to be a

16 protestant.  You didn't meet the standing,

17 because you didn't have all five people appear

18 at some point between the Roll Call and the

19 Status.  That's a rule.  That's a rule that we

20 have to enforce.

21             However, the rule provides for us

22 to consider good cause or whatever reasons why
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1 you didn't meet it and to possibly reconsider.

2             MS. ROTH:  Thank you.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

4 that's what we -- if you file a Motion for

5 Reconsideration, we will reconsider that and

6 there won't be a final order dismissing you

7 until that process has gone through those

8 motions and orders and written orders.

9             So you are still alive, at this

10 point, but you can talk to our General

11 Counsel, Martha Jenkins, too, if you have

12 questions about this, you know, after this

13 proceeding so you understand.  She can show

14 you the rule or whatever.

15             MS. ROTH:  Yeah.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  But

17 you will have 10 days from our written order

18 dismissing the case.

19             MS. ROTH:  10 days from the

20 written order.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  There

22 is no written order yet.
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1             MS. ROTH:  When --

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  There is no--

3 the Board is about to move on this.  We need

4 to move along.

5             MS. ROTH:  Okay.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But that's

7 when the time will run, from when you get a

8 written order.  Okay.  Is there any other

9 questions?

10             All right.  I think at this point,

11 I think that we do need to move to dismiss the

12 protestants for failure to have the five

13 individuals appear either at Roll Call or

14 Status.  Is there a second?

15             MEMBER BROOKS:  I'll second.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Brooks

17 has seconded the motion.  Any other comments?

18 Okay.  Then there is a motion that has been

19 seconded.

20             All those in favor say aye.

21             ALL:  Aye.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All those
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1 opposed?  All those abstaining?  The motion

2 passes 6-0-0.

3             And I do want to say that Mr.

4 James Short has joined us on the dias.

5             I need to do a second Motion to

6 Dismiss the ANC as a protestant for failure to

7 appear at the Status conference.  Is there a

8 second?

9             MEMBER BROOKS:  Second.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Brooks

11 has seconded the motion.  And this is based on

12 our Rule 1603.3.

13             All those in favor then of the

14 motion to dismiss the ANC say aye.

15             ALL:  Aye.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All those

17 opposed?  All those abstaining?  Okay.  The

18 motion passes 6-0-0.

19             So all right, written orders will

20 issue and then there will be an opportunity to

21 move for the Board's reconsideration.

22             Okay.  Thank you very much.  If
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1 you have any questions, contact our general

2 counsel.

3             (Whereupon, at 10:14 a.m. a recess

4 until 10:21 a.m.)

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

6 Ms. Roth?

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Roth?

8             MS. ROTH:  Yes?

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,

10 Ms. Roth.  This is the case of Macombo Lounge.

11             MS. ROTH:  Um-hum.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Case No. 13-

13 PRO-00147.  Apparently after you left the

14 hearing room, it was brought to our attention

15 that our notes were wrong and that, in fact,

16 you were given standing at Roll Call.

17             So the Board is going to proceed

18 to do a new motion to correct the situation

19 and you won't have to do anything.  You

20 actually did what you needed to do.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well --

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that
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1 correct, Mr. Alberti?

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I believe at the

3 Protest Hearing she will need to bring the

4 other two representatives.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  They will have to

7 appear at some point, but not necessarily

8 today.  Can you hear me, Ms. Roth?

9             MS. ROTH:  Yes, sir.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  May I say

13 something to Ms. Roth?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Please.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I want to

16 apologize sincerely to you.  While we were

17 speaking and after you left, I had an

18 opportunity to search out the transcript from

19 the mediation.

20             MS. ROTH:  Yes.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And you were not

22 told the correct instructions.  Our
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1 representative did not tell you that you

2 needed to have two additional people appear.

3 It is very clear, the record that she gave,

4 that you were granted standing without

5 condition.

6             And so I did go look and I

7 apologize for the confusion.  I was assuming

8 that a representative had done their job

9 correctly, which they had not.

10             MS. ROTH:  Okay.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But you should

12 know that at some point, at the Protest

13 Hearing, you will have to bring the two other

14 parties, two additional people to appear

15 before us, so that we know that we have had

16 five people appear at some time before our --

17             MS. ROTH:  Other than the three

18 who have appeared already from the petition

19 group, correct?

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The people who

21 have appeared at the Roll Call earlier?

22             MS. ROTH:  Yes, sir.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  They do not need

2 to be present.

3             MS. ROTH:  Okay.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But the two --

5             MS. ROTH:  Two others?

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Two additional

7 people who were not present --

8             MS. ROTH:  Okay.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- need to be

10 present.

11             MS. ROTH:  I have a question,

12 which is stupid.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Nothing is

14 stupid.

15             MS. ROTH:  Yeah, you know, wait

16 until you hear.  There is a -- someone who

17 signed the petition and signed a proxy whose

18 proxy letter I just neglected to submit.  Can

19 he be part of this effort, because he was not

20 -- I made a mistake.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'll let the

22 Chair address that.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well --

2             MS. ROTH:  It's stupid.  I told

3 you it was stupid.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Stop.  It's not.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, it's not.

6 No, our regs are kind of tricky.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, he can't.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The question

9 is two people who were on the petition already

10 didn't show up for Roll Call and what I

11 understand is you are supposed to bring them

12 to the Protest.

13             Now, you want to know if you can

14 substitute?

15             MS. ROTH:  Well, never mind.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

17             MS. ROTH:  All right.  I'll just

18 bring two other people.  I'll some how try to

19 get two other people.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

22             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  What do you
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1 mean two other?

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes?

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Where is the

4 two people who have to appear at the Protest?

5 Is that from the rules or is that from the

6 Roll Call or where is that coming from?

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well --

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The rules?

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- that has been

10 our policy all along in every case that five

11 people -- our policy has been consistent for

12 I don't know how many years, that either at

13 Roll Call or the Status, five of the

14 protestants, a minimum of five protestants

15 have to appear in person.

16             MS. ROTH:  I would have complied,

17 except there was no status to report.  We

18 never had a chance to meet.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yeah.

20             MS. ROTH:  And I thought it would

21 be fairly pro forma to say nothing happened.

22 We have to extend a little bit.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I understand it's

2 confusing.

3             MS. ROTH:  You know, yeah.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And that's why we

6 try to get the correct instructions at the

7 Roll Call, which didn't happen.

8             MS. ROTH:  Okay.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just want

11 her to know that if those two don't appear,

12 her protest could be dismissed again at the

13 hearing.  Is that correct?

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's correct.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So I

16 want -- so you need to know that, you know.

17             MS. ROTH:  Okay.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And, Ms. Roth,

19 you can call as a witness any one you choose.

20             MS. ROTH:  At the Protest Hearing?

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  At the Protest

22 Hearing, you can call as a witness any one you
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1 choose.  So this other person who you were

2 hoping to add to your list --

3             MS. ROTH:  Yeah.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- can appear as

5 a witness.

6             MS. ROTH:  Thank you.  Okay.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

8             MS. ROTH:  I better get -- is

9 there a workshop where I can get --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

11             MS. ROTH:  So I mean, is there

12 some place where I can get sort of more --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  That's

14 what we are saying.  Follow-up with our

15 General Counsel, Martha Jenkins --

16             MS. ROTH:  Great.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- later.

18             MS. ROTH:  Great.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

20             MS. ROTH:  Okay.  Appreciate it.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you for
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1 your patience.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you

3 very much.  Sorry for the confusion.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did we move?

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, we didn't

6 move.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  I

8 move that we reconsider and reinstate the

9 group of seven in this Protest against Macombo

10 Lounge.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is there a

12 second?

13             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I second it.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

15 those -- yes, do you want to speak to it, Mr.

16 Silverstein?

17             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Yes.  I would

18 also like to apologize to Ms. Roth.  We did,

19 all of us, have the opportunity while you were

20 outside to check the transcript and we did

21 very carefully.  And as one who also has a

22 hearing impairment, I understand how difficult
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1 and confusing --

2             MS. ROTH:  Yeah.

3             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  -- it can be.

4 And we apologize for the misunderstanding.

5             MS. ROTH:  I'm stupider than I

6 otherwise would be, because I don't get all

7 the information all the time.

8             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  All right.  I

9 hear that, so to speak.

10             MS. ROTH:  All right.  Thank you

11 so much.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

13             MS. ROTH:  Thank you for your

14 help.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Please feel

16 free to call our staff.

17             MS. ROTH:  Okay.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They would be

19 more than happy to help you.

20             MS. ROTH:  Thank you.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.

22 Let's vote on the motion that is before us.
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1             All those in favor say aye.

2             ALL:  Aye.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All those

4 opposed?  All those abstaining?  The motion

5 passes 6-0-0.

6             (Whereupon, the Protest (Status)

7 Hearing in the above-entitled matter was

8 concluded at 10:28 a.m.)

9
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